

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 14th SEPTEMBER 2009 AT 7:00PM
In the Chair:
Councillor C McShane
Members Present: Councillors M Black, S Blaney, H A Harding, G Hartin, D M   McAllister, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, C McShane, P McShane, C Newcombe. 

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services




Mr A McPeake, Head of Technical Services




Mr K McGarry, Head of Tourism and Leisure Services





Mrs E Mulholland, Head of Development Services




Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer




Mr Rowan White, Arthur Cox Solicitors





Mr Paul Cochrane, Ballycastle Chamber of Commerce





Mr James McCaughan, Ballycastle Chamber of Commerce





Mr Brian McLister, Ballycastle Chamber of Commerce


Mr Glynn Roberts, Northern Ireland Independent Retail Trade Association.

09/18:01

APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors O Black.
Chairman’s Business
Condolences
 
Councillor C McShane offered her condolences to the family of Mr Craig who died tragically at the weekend after an accident near Carrick-a-rede.  She stated that her thoughts were with the family.

Charity Handcycle from Mizen Head to Fairhead
Councillor C McShane informed members that on 13th September she had met Darrell Erwin, from the Ulster Handcycling Association, at the finish line on Fairhead of his charity handcycle from Mizen Head to Fairhead.  She informed members that she had been delighted to acknowledge this achievement and welcome him to Moyle.

Second Council Meeting of December 2009
The Clerk stated that confirmation was required of the date for the second Council Meeting in December.

After discussion, it was agreed that the second monthly Council Meeting in December would be held on Monday 21st.
09/18:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 10th AUGUST 2009
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 10th August 2009, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 10th August 2009 be adopted”.
09/18:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 10th AUGUST 2009
Councillor Blaney stated that he had been marked present for the Council Meeting when he had sent his apologies.

It was agreed that this would be amended.

09/18:06
Giant’s Causeway Visitor Centre Rebuild (Update by Rowan White)
It was agreed that item 3.01 from the Tourism and Leisure Service’s Report would be brought forward.

After discussion, it was agreed that the meeting would continue in committee.

Councillor C McShane welcomed Rowan White to the meeting.

The Clerk stated that Mr White was in attendance to update Council on progress towards legal agreement with the National Trust.  
Mr White thanked members and stated that the main documentation was to a large extent finalised.  He outlined the situation for staff pensions, use of the car parking at Dundarave and retail kiosks at the Causeway.
With reference to the issue of car parking at Dundarave, Mr White informed members that negotiations were ongoing with the McNaughton Estate and that an offer had been submitted on behalf of Council.  He stated that if the negotiations were unsuccessful they may need to proceed to the Land Tribunal to resolve the matter.
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe,

“That Council grant authority to go to the Land Tribunal, if necessary, regarding use of Dundarave car park.”

A recorded vote was requested by Councillor McDonnell.
On a recorded vote being taken, Councillors M Black, Blaney, Graham, Harding, Mc Cambridge, McConaghy, McDonnell, McMullan, C McShane, P McShane and Newcombe voted in favour of and Councillors Hartin and McAllister voted against the proposal which was carried.
With reference to the issue of the retail kiosks at the Causeway, Mr White outlined the situation and what the tenants had been offered.  He requested Council’s authority to issue notices to terminate the tenancies if necessary.

Councillor McIlroy stated that it should be left to the National Trust to make this decision.
After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black,

“That Council grant authority to issue notices to terminate the tenancies of the Kiosks at the Giant’s Causeway Visitor’s Centre if necessary.”

A recorded vote was requested.

On a recorded vote being taken, Councillors M Black, Blaney, McCambridge, McDonnell, McMullan, C McShane, P McShane and Newcombe voted in favour of and Councillors Hartin, McAllister and McIlroy voted against the proposal which was carried.  Councillors Graham, Harding and McConaghy abstained from voting.

After discussion, Councillor C McShane thanked Mr White for the update on the Giant’s Causeway Visitor’s Centre.
The meeting continued out of committee.

09/18:04
TO MEET WITH REPRESENTATIVES FROM BALLYCASTLE CHAMBER OF COMMERCE

Councillor C McShane welcomed representatives from Ballycastle Chamber of Commerce and apologised for the delay.
Paul Cochrane thanked members and introduced members of the Chamber of Commerce, James McCaughan and Brian McLister and Glynn Roberts from Northern Ireland Independent Retail Trade Association.

Mr McCaughan stated that they were grateful for the opportunity to come to talk to members about their views on Tesco coming to Ballycastle.  He stated that he wished to emphasise the fact that they were not anti-Tesco and that the main concern they had was the location of the proposed store.  He informed members that there had been numerous accusations about the local traders being anti-Tesco but he stated that this was not the case.  He informed members that there had been several attempts to meet with Tesco to no avail and that two days before the Chamber of Commerce went to Stormont to meet with MLAs Tesco put their planning application in.
He stated that at their meeting in Stormont they had all party support for their presentation and that the MLAs had understood their concern and recognised the fact that they were keen to work with Tesco.
He informed members that as they were aware under the Draft Northern Area Plan the site Tesco favoured at Leyland Road was zoned for housing.  He stated that it was in the heart of a residential area and that there would be issues of size, noise and traffic.
Mr McCaughan referred to PPS5 which was an essential policy to maintain town centre viability.  He informed members that results elsewhere of an out of town Tesco had been to create a ghost town in place of the existing town centre.  He stated that if Tesco was to build on the out of town site at Leyland Road the impact on Ballycastle town centre would be huge with all of the independent shops going and the town centre being left with charity shops and taxi ranks.

Mr McCaughan stated that five sites had been identified in the town centre and that these sites had been suggested to Tesco.  He informed members that they were still awaiting a response on this issue.

He informed members that in the Tourism Masterplan, Ballycastle had been identified as a local hub due to Tourism and a Service Centre.  He stated that if Tesco were to locate in the town centre it would be of benefit to these ideas and would help promote and rejuvenate the town centre
Mr Roberts reiterated that the proposed location of the Tesco store was the only problem.  He stated that an out of town location has proved to have the effect of creating a tumbleweed town centre.  He stated that an out of town Tesco would in effect create a new town centre at Leyland Road as a Tesco would become a one stop shop. He informed members that even though the size had been reduced there would be nothing stopping a new application in five years time to increase the size of the store to double or treble the floor space.  He asked members to consider towns such as Carrickfergus, Lurgan or Antrim where an out of town location for Tesco has had disastrous consequences for the existing town centre.  He stated that a Tesco store in the town centre would create a win win situation.
Mr McCaughan asked Council to take their opportunity to make this view known to the Planning Service.  He informed members that the MLAs had made clear their support to say no to the planning application for and out of town store and yes to working within a site in the town centre.  He urged members to help to retain the vibrant town centre with its diverse shops to attract the tourists to Ballycastle. 

Councillor Newcombe stated that he had been in support of the Chamber of Commerce from the outset and would continue to support their stance.  He stated that the Farmer’s union all agree that there was no benefit to them from Tesco as they dictate the prices.  He stated that he did not wish to lose the town centre.
In reply to Councillor Blaney, Mr McCaughan stated that the sites identified in the town centre included Station Road, encompassing the DOE yard and bus station.  Fairhill Street, the Hospital site, and a green field site at the High School.

Councillor Blaney stated that the town was currently dominated by the SPAR group.  He informed members that whilst canvassing local people had made their opinions clear that they wanted Tesco in Ballycastle and that they were currently travelling to Coleraine and Ballymoney.
Mr McCaughan stated that Ballycastle had a range of services available and that it was not like every other town in that there were a variety of shops in the town centre.  He informed members that there was an opportunity to work with the local business owners for Tesco and that this would be a win win situation.  He stated that when Tesco locate within a town centre it is always a success. He informed members that an example of this would be Ballyclare which had become a destination shopping location following Asda working with the local Chamber of Commerce there.
Mr McLister stated that Tesco were unable to answer a Ministers question to confirm when housing would be built around the proposed store and would not confirm that they would not extend the store.

Councillor M Black stated that she supported Ballycastle town centre but stated that she must also listen to the rate payers and that 92% had stated that they wanted Tesco to come to Ballycastle.  She stated that she wanted Tesco to come but that the right location was important.  She stated that she would hate to see the town centre going.
Councillor McCambridge stated that she was in support of the Chamber of Commerce stance and informed members that she had shopped in Ballycastle all her life and would continue to do so.

Councillor McIlroy enquired how many other groups there were in the town apart from Hendersons.

Mr Roberts stated that there was Costcutter, Co-op, Boyle’s Eurospar, Culbertson’s Eurospar.  He stated that if Councillors were interested in trying to attract more retailers into the town giving Tesco the go ahead for an out of town store was not the way to go.

Mr McCaughan stated that if the consumers were asked about wanting to retain the current town centre their answer to that would most likely be yes.

Councillor P McShane stated that there was an opportunity to reject the site location and look at other sites with the town centre.  He informed members that the regeneration of the town centre should be considered.  He stated that he would hate to think that there would be a loss of shops in the town centre and pointed out that the post office had already been lost in Carey.  He informed members that Council should be looking for a win win situation.
Councillor C McShane thanked Mr Roberts and the representatives from Ballycastle Chamber of Commerce for their presentation. 
Mr Cochrane thanked members for the warm welcome.
09/18:05
REPORT FOR TECHNICAL SERVICES DEPARTMENT
The Report for Technical Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Minutes of NWRWMG Joint and Sub Committee
The HDS stated that this item should be taken in committee.

This was agreed.
The HTS circulated copies of minutes of the meeting from the North West Region Waste Management Joint Committee and North West Region Waste Management Sub Committee for 1st July 2009, and provided an update on the Waste Infrastructure Project.
After discussion, the meeting continued out of committee.

Date for Waste Management Group Committee Meeting
After discussion, it was agreed that the next Waste Management Group Committee Meeting would be held on 28th September at 6pm.

Rathlin Harbour Bye-Laws

The HTS stated that solicitors for the Department of Regional Development had now cleared the draft of the Rathlin Harbour Bye-Laws, a copy of which was attached at appendix 1.  He stated that they were similar in content to Ballycastle Harbour Bye-laws.

The HTS stated that a notice of intention to make byelaws would now be published in the local press and subject to there being no objections; these would be brought back to Council after one month for signing and sealing.  He informed members that when this process had been completed they would be forwarded to DRD for confirmation and an operational date.

Councillor McMullan referred to page 4 of appendix 2 regarding abandonment of vessels and enquired if there would be a time limit for removal of these. 

The Clerk stated that the wording in the Ballycastle Bye-Laws reflected this and informed members that in an emergency situation immediate action may be required.
Councillor McMullan enquired about permission to fish and swim.

The Clerk stated that this was by consent from the Harbour Master in designated areas and would always be in the context of the local harbour and what circumstances would allow.
The HTS agreed and stated that it would be in relation to volume and activity.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the Clerk stated that there would have to be good governance and restrictions in place as it was a busy harbour with two ferries going almost constantly along with other boats.

After further discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,

“That the Rathlin Harbour Bye-Laws be approved.” 

The HTS stated that a notice of intention to make byelaws would now be published in the local press and subject to there being no objections these will be brought back to Council after one month for signing and sealing. He informed members that following this they would be forwarded to DRD for confirmation and an operational date.

Letter from Ballintoy & District Community Association requesting Council consider re-opening of public toilets
The HTS stated that a letter and petition had been received from Ballintoy and District Community Development Association requesting Council reconsider the decision to close the public toilets on Main Street, Ballintoy.

He informed members that they felt that there was a demand for the toilets to be reopened and refurbished because of the numbers using the children’s play park, visitors to the area and bus loads of visitors who find the toilets at Ballintoy Harbour not accessible to coaches.

He stated that an Expression of Interest to pursue an application for funding to enable the refurbishment of the toilets through the Rural Development Programme (RDP) 2007-2013 had been submitted by the Association.

The HTS stated that the Association requested that Moyle District Council include the re-opening and refurbishment of the toilet block on Main Street, Ballintoy in the rates estimates for next year and also requested a meeting with elected representatives on the LGA and Joint Committee to explore how best to progress this project and other community initiatives under the Rural Development Programme.
Councillor C McShane stated that she had talked to members of the group and they had inviting the HTS to one of their meetings to discuss these issues.  She stated that she understood that it was not appropriate for elected members to advocate help to pursue funding through the RDP.

Councillor McMullan stated that this was a sensible way forward and that he felt that the HTS should meet with the group and consider costings to bring back to Council.

Councillor Harding stated that she had always supported the group and would continue to do so.  She stated that they should pursue this issue as far as they could.

Councillor McDonnell stated that every toilet should be open as this was a basic need and should be facilitated.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the HTS would meet with the Ballintoy and District Community Association to discuss the public toilets on Main Street Ballintoy.

Update on Bushmills War Memorial

The HTS stated that CPL Contracts had been awarded the contract earlier this year for the refurbishment of Bushmills War Memorial. He informed members that they have had to source the 3.5 tonne solid block of granite from China, as there were no local suppliers of granite available.
The HTS stated that the stone was currently being shaped by local stone mason, John McCollum from Cushendall. He informed members that on the 3rd of September the stone mason removed the plaques and the statue by sacrificially breaking away the old granite stone. He stated that the plaques and statue would be stored until the new granite block was finally prepared and the new stone, statue and plaques would be re-erected within 2 weeks. He stated that during this time the Memorial would be cordoned off and there may be some disruption to traffic. He informed members that all works were expected to be completed by end of September.
Councillors McAllister, Graham and McIlroy supported these comments.

Update on Glentaisie and Rathlin Playgrounds

The HTS stated that all works at both playgrounds were substantially complete and were open to the general public. He informed members that photographs of the completed playgrounds were attached for information. He stated that dates can now be agreed for official opening of the two playgrounds.

Councillor M Black welcomed the completion of these parks.  She stated that the park at Glentaisie had received good feedback.
Councillor Newcombe stated that the playground in Rathlin was getting good use and had been kept accessible.

Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

In reply to Councillor McDonnell, the HTS confirmed that the tender price for the Rathlin playpark had been £50,000 and the job had been completed, supplied and installed for £52,000.

Councillor P McShane commended the HTS for the completion of the two parks.  He stated that the Glentaisie park was getting substantial use almost outstripping the use of the Quay Road Park.  He stated that it was great to see and a fantastic investment by Council.
Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Chairperson and the HTS would liaise to agree upon official openings for the Glentaisie and Rathlin playgrounds.

Work at Ardclinnis Graveyard by Environment Agency

The HTS stated that a letter had been received from NIEA regarding Conservation of Ardclinis Church and Graveyard. He informed members that NIEA were keen to enter into a management agreement with Moyle District Council for the treatment and removal of vegetation from the Church and its enclosed graveyard wall with a view to eventual conservation scheme at this monument. He stated that NIEA were willing to consider defraying the costs of this work subject to reviewing three quotations. He stated that the Technical Services Deptartment had received three quotations and would be forwarding these to NIEA for consideration.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would enter into a management agreement with NIEA to remove vegetation from Ardclinnis Graveyard at no cost to Council.
Street lighting proposal for Millennium Park, Bushmills

The HTS stated that a letter had been received from Mr. Boyce of Bushford, Bushmills requesting that Council install street lighting along the east river bank from the new footbridge to the public car park. He informed members that Mr Boyce believed that the anti-social behaviour and damage being done to his home would be considerably reduced if lighting was installed. He stated that a letter from Constable Don Mitchell confirmed his view. The HTS stated that Council currently have lighting on the western side of the Millennium Park and it should be brought to Council’s attention that as M.D.C. did not own this stretch of ground an agreement would have to be made with the land owner and it would also require planning permission. He stated that an estimated cost of the works was £5,000 for three lighting columns and associated electrical works.

Councillor Graham stated that he had attended a site meeting and stated that he felt that this was necessary for health and safety reasons.  He stated that this area was alongside the river bush and that it would be very easy to slip into the river.  He asked for Council’s support in this request.

Councillor McMullan stated that four to five years ago lights had been requested at the beach in Cushendall due to health and safety and that this was turned down.  He informed members that it was pitch black there and that this should be looked at again.
The HTS stated that one side of the park in Bushmills had been lit and that Council had provided a bridge to the other side into the darkness.
Councillor McIlroy supported the request.  He stated that a dark area had been created and that the residents needed this work to be carried out.

Councillor M Black supported these comments.

After discussion, it was agreed that the HTS would look into the installation of street lighting along the east river bank from the new footbridge to the public car par in Bushmills to be included in next year’s budget.

Councillor P McShane stated that he had a lighting issue down for Any Other Business and asked if he could raise it now.
This was agreed.

Street Lighting at Turner-Robert Park, Armoy

Councillor P McShane stated that there was a health and safety issue with lack of lighting at Turner-Robert Park in Armoy.  He informed members that street lights were required at the back of the houses.  He asked if a letter could be sent to Roads Service to make this request to help the residents and also as Council staff had to go there in the dark winter’s mornings to collect refuse.
After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to Roads Service to request two street lights at the back of Turner Robert Park, Armoy.
Bollards at Old Slipway, Ballycastle Harbour

The HTS stated that due to the loss of car parking space on the slipway at Morton’s Shop, it was proposed to investigate designation of marina users only car parking at the back of Morton’s shop.
Councillor M Black stated that this referred to item nine on the agenda.

In reply to Councillor M Black, the HTS stated that the works in question had been passed at Council under the previous HTS but had not been carried out.  He stated that now the bollards were in place he felt that the proposed solution to parking issues may alleviate the issue.

Councillor M Black stated that she had concerns as there was already congestion in the area behind Morton’s shop.

The HTS stated that this was at investigation stage.

Councillor M Black stated that the problem was that Council had isolated off access to the harbour area at the seafront with high wire fencing and it was felt that this should be open to the public.

The Clerk stated that this was within the context of Ballycastle being a significantly busy harbour with a ferry service in operation.

Vandalism – Moyle Area from 5th August 2009 – 8th September 2009
The HTS listed details of vandalism on Council property within the District during 5th August 2009 to 8th September 2009.  He informed members that all incidences were reported to Police.
Councillor P McShane stated that there had been wanton destruction of the multi-use pitch at the Quay Road, he stated that this incident had been captured on CCTV but that the vandals had worn hoods to mask their identity.  He stated that two cars had been impounded following this event and he suggested that compensation be sought to relieve the rate payers having to pay for the damage.
The HTLS stated that he was circulating photos of the damage and informed members that there would potentially be legal proceedings following the two arrests.  He stated that the possibility of compensation for the damage was to be investigated.

In reply to Councillor P McShane, the HTS stated that works being carried out by the Water Service would help prevent access to the playing fields as they were due to leave a large mound and ditch.
Councillor McDonnell left the meeting at this stage.

Councillor Newcombe stated that there had been an incident including a man from Dublin yesterday.  He informed members that he had parked his car in the secure car park and went to Rathlin on his return his windscreen had been broken.  He stated that two cars with a southern registration had now been vandalised.  He enquired about the CCTV and informed members that he felt that it was not working.

Councillor C McShane suggested that this issue be brought to the DPP meeting.

War Memorial, Ballycastle
Councillor Harding stated that over the last few years at the Lammas Fair there had been a lot of rubbish gathering in and around the War Memorial.  She stated that she felt that this was very disrespectful and that some measure should be taken to secure this area.
After discussion, the HTS stated that he would investigate the possibility of putting up fencing for next year.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,



“That the report for the Technical Services Department be adopted.”
09/18:06
TOURISM & LEISURE SERVICE’S  REPORT
The Tourism and Leisure Services report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Moyle Disability Information Evenings

The HTS stated that Moyle Council’s Disability Working Group organised and hosted two information evenings on Thursday 27th August, 7.00 pm – 9.00 pm, which focused on clients with physical and sensory disabilities and on Thursday 3rd September, 6.30pm – 8.30 pm which focused on clients with learning difficulties/needs. He informed members that these events were the first of their kind to be held in the Moyle area and a total of 26 and 24 exhibitors attended on the two nights. He stated that feedback from the various exhibitors and attendees was very positive. The HTLS stated that the Forum/Working Group would like to thank all the members of staff who gave their time free of charge to help with the organisation of the event.

The HTLS stated that the purpose of the two Disability Information Evenings was to raise awareness of the range of support services available to individuals and families living with disabilities. 
Councillor C McShane congratulated the Disability Working Group and commented on the wide range of organisations who attended the event.  She stated that the events were very informative and informed members that she hoped that this event would keep running.  She suggested that it may be an idea to move the event to the other districts.
Kinbane Castle Access

The HTLS stated that further to Council’s decision of 10th August 2009 to transfer the pathway from Kinbane Castle Car park to the Northern Ireland Environment Agency (NIEA). 

He informed members that Land and Property Services (LPS) were contacted on 13th August and requested to provide a valuation for the proposed transfer of the cliff access steps and part of the path across the field at the base of the cliff leading to Kinbane Castle to the NIEA.
He stated that LPS had noted from NIEA’s letter that the cost of essential access works had been identified at £55,000 - £60,000, taking this information into consideration it was recommended that the steps and path be transferred to the NIEA for a nominal consideration of £1.00.
He stated that the transfer would alleviate the Council from ongoing maintenance and public liability costs.
After discussion, this was agreed.

After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,


“That the Tourism and Leisure Services Report be adopted.”
09/18:07
CORPORATE SERVICE’S REPORT
The Corporate Services Report having been circulated was taken as read.

Equality /Disability 

The ACE stated that the Equality and Diversity Working Group (EDWG) met on 3 September.  She informed members that attending that meeting was Stella Gilmartin who was providing consultancy advice and support to progress the Equality issues.

She stated that the Annual Progress Report on Section 75 of the NI Act 1998 and Section 49A of the Disability Discrimination Order (DDO) 2006, had been submitted to the Equality Commission and were available on www.moyle-council.org.

The ACE stated that Ms Gilmartin reminded the group of the importance of consultation to ensure that there are no equality issues when implementing new policies and procedures.  She stated that any new policy or procedure should be “screened” prior to publication and that this should be documented on a Screening form.  The ACE stated that guidance on the Screening process was also available and attached at appendix 4.  She informed members that both documents would be circulated to all staff and made available on StaffNet.

The ACE stated that it was recommended that all new policies must be screened using the Screening form before being presented to Council for approval.

After discussion, this was agreed.
Applications for Financial Assistance with Study
After discussion it was agreed that the meeting would continue in committee.

The ACE outlined the applications had been received under Council’s further education and study policy.
The ACE declared an interest in this item.

After discussion, it was agreed that applications for financial assistance with study would be approved for the staff outlined. 

Lands at Carrowreagh Road, Armoy 
The ACE stated that following Council’s decision at the Council meeting 8 June 2009 to proceed with the sale of these lands, the local estate agent had indicated that an offer had been made.  She informed members of the latest offer.

After discussion, it was agreed to accept the highest bid for lands at Carrowreagh Road subject to advice from the auctioneer as to whether there was further potential from prospective bidders.

Northern Ireland Water – Ballycastle Scheme 
The ACE stated that following the request from NIW to Council in August to purchase the strip of land to the rear of Sheskburn to facilitate the Waste Water Treatment Scheme, and Councils refusal to this request, NIW have been informed.  

She informed members that Mr Gillespie of NIW had advised that in order for the Waste Water Treatment work to be carried out, NIW need to acquire land. 

She stated that NIW had been in negotiations with a landowner, but unfortunately were unable to proceed with this option as the cost of acquiring the land was above the valuation independently sought by the Valuation and Lands Agency.  She informed members that NIW were governed by the DRD regulations and therefore had to withdraw this offer.

The ACE stated that NIW could now investigate the possibility of vesting the land in question, but this may take up to four years to acquire ownership and a further two years to build, therefore six years in total and she stated that the land owner was likely to oppose this option.

She informed members that NIW were keen to progress with the scheme, and have requested to come to Council to present their case so that Council may wish to reconsider their request.
After discussion, it was agreed that Northern Ireland Water would be invited to the Council Meeting of 26th October to discuss the Ballycastle Scheme.
The meeting continued out of committee.

Woodvale Toilets, Bushmills

The ACE stated that following the withdrawal of the offer made on the above toilets and as agreed at the meeting on 8 June 2009, the above property went back out to public advertisement.   She informed members that correspondence had now been received from P J McIlroy & Son informing Council that the highest offer received to date was £23,000, all other parties who enquired about the sale were contacted and none were willing to increase on this offer.
Councillor McIlroy stated that the public toilets in Bushmills were very important due to the amount of usage and traffic going through the village.  He stated that these should be re-opened, perhaps in conjunction with the Community Group in Bushmills.

Councillor Graham stated that this was half the price that could have been attained before.  He stated that the toilets should not be sold for this price.  He agreed that the toilets could at some stage be reopened.

Councillor McConaghy stated that there was no need for two sets of toilets within 100 yards of each other.  He informed members that Council did not have the funds set aside to bring this facility up to DDA standards.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham,


“That the Woodvale toilets not be sold.”

After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed an amendment,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy,


“That the Woodvale toilets remain on the market.”

On a vote being taken on the amendment, there were eight votes in favour of and four against the amendment which was carried.

Trading Concession – Pier Yard Ballycastle

The ACE stated that as reported at the Council meeting on 10 August 2009, a complaint was received from Mr Hugh Jackson regarding Ice-cream being sold by another trader during the Marconi Radio Group Festival on Sunday 2 August 2009, and about another trader advertising close to the Pier Yard area which he was awarded the trading concession for 2009.  She informed members that he was now requesting that Council consider compensation for his lack of business during these periods.

She stated that with regards to the advertising issue, this matter was addressed at the time and the other trader ceased advertising in this area.   

The ACE stated that on checking the agreement for the Trading Concession at the Pier Yard it was clear that Council had not breached this agreement and therefore it was recommended that compensation should not be considered.  She informed members that the agreement stated “The Council hereby agrees that the Trader shall have an exclusive right of trading at the designated area (Pier Yard) and that the Council will take all reasonable steps to ensure that no other trader or person shall be permitted to operate a similar business in the immediate vicinity over which the Council has legal control.”
She stated that it was recommended that in future with trading concessions a map be attached to the agreement to avoid any ambiguity about the area in question where trading was permitted.
Councillor Newcombe stated that Council had not been aware that the group had sub-let to another organisation.  He stated that this seemed like a reasonable recommendation.
Councillor M Black stated that she supported the recommendation.

Councillor P McShane stated that he was in full support of the Marconi group but that there were rate paying business owners at the seafront dispensing similar goods and that this should be recognised.
The ACE stated that Council were not aware that the Marconi group were going to bring in a vendor and that the seafront had never been advertised as a concession.

Councillor McIlroy stated that the community festivals needed Council’s support.
After further discussion, it was agreed that in future with trading concessions a map would be attached to the agreement to avoid any ambiguity about the area in question where trading is permitted.
Small Piece of Land at the Giants Causeway.

The ACE stated that correspondence had been received from Rowan White of Arthur Cox solicitors requesting Council seal a transfer deed in relation to a small piece of land at the Causeway which was included in a 1993 Conveyance from the Council to the National Trust, but which subsequently turned out to be registered land and which, as a result, needed to be transferred under the Land Registry system so that the Trust’s title to it can be registered there.  She informed members that the plan attached to the transfer had been approved in advance by Land Registry, who had confirmed that it was currently registered in one of the Council’s Tile.  She stated that a copy of the document was enclosed in Appendix 5.

The ACE stated that this item had also been placed on the Agenda for Signing and Sealing.
After discussion, it was agreed that the transfer deed re land at the Giant’s Causeway would be signed and sealed.
Appointment of Internal Auditor 2009-2010

The ACE stated that four companies were approached and requested to submit quotes for the Provision of An Internal Audit Service for Moyle District Council for 2009-11.  She informed members that a summary of the responses was included in Appendix 11.  She stated that this was discussed at the last Audit and Governance Working Group Meeting on Thursday 13 August, where it was recommended to appoint Tribal Helm for the provision of this service, based on Cost and Local Authority Experience.
After discussion, it was agreed that Tribal Helm would be appointed as Internal Auditor for 2009-10.

Councillors Expenses 2009/10

The ACE stated that the 2009/10 update for April – August was attached at Appendix 13.

Councillor McIlroy stated that he felt that the heading of Councillor’s Expenses did not reflect the work carried out by Councillors.

After discussion, it was agreed to amend the heading of Councillors Expenses to Councillors Allowances and Expenses in the Corporate Services Report.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the Corporate Services Report be adopted.”
09/18:08

INTERIM REPORT FOR DEVELOPMENT SERVICES
Councillor McConaghy left the meeting at this point.
Dard Rural Development Programme Contract

The HDS stated that Ballymena Borough Council at present was acting as Administrative Council with respect to the delivering of the Rural Development Programme for the North East area cluster of Council’s which also included Ballymoney, Coleraine, Larne and Moyle.

She informed members that the programme was formally launched at The Braid on 1 May 2009 and at this stage formal calls for applications under Measure 3.1: Diversification into Non-agricultural Activities and 3.2: Business Creation and Development were made.  She informed members that a call for applications under Measures 3.3: Encouragement of Tourism Activities, 3.4: Basic Services for the Economy and Rural Population and Measure 3.6: Conservation and Upgrading the Rural Heritage was launched on 1 September 2009 in Portballintrae.  The HDS stated that it was anticipated Measure 3.5: Village Renewal and Development would be launched January/February 2010.

The HDS stated that upon issue of the Draft Contract between the Department and the Statutory Joint Council Committee the Lead Councils of the seven clusters established across Northern Ireland considered that it was important to engage with the Department with respect to the legal structures and agreements which would be necessary to ensure appropriate governance of the programme.  She informed members that it was agreed that Omagh District Council and Walker, McDonald Solicitors would lead the negotiations with the Department and their Solicitors on behalf of the seven clusters across Northern Ireland.  She stated that Mr D McSorley, Chief Executive of Omagh District Council agreed to lead the process.

The HDS stated that the work on the drafting of the contract and annexes for the Rural Development Programme was now complete and the main contract had been agreed with the Department and had been issued to the Joint Council Committee Interim Chair.  She informed members that the core content of the annexes had been agreed between the administrative councils to ensure continuity of approach across Northern Ireland but did allow for flexibility between the various clusters.

The HDS stated that within the main contract it had been agreed that the Local Action Group should be established as either a Company Limited by Guarantee or a Limited Liability Partnership.  She informed members at its meeting of 2 September 2009 the North East Local Action Group agreed to establish a Company Limited by Guarantee.

The HDS outlined the contract which contained a number of annexes.
After discussion, it was agreed to sign Annex 1 Agreement between Councils forming a Joint Committee in respect of the DARD Rural Development Programme contract.

Reform of the Planning System in Northern Ireland

The HDS stated that as Members were aware the Department of Environment Planning Service were presently holding a consultation regarding their proposals for reform of the Planning System. 

She informed members that a summary of the consultation paper was attached at Appendix 3.
The HDS stated that NILGA held a consultation event on the Wednesday 26th August and a summary of the feedback received at that event was also included at Appendix 4. 

She informed members that this feedback was then used this to prepare a ‘Local Government Response’ paper which Council may now wish to endorse as opposed to making their own response.
After discussion, it was agreed to wait until the end of the month to make a decision regarding a response to the Reform of the Planning System in Northern Ireland consultation.
Rathlin Island Policy
After discussion, it was agreed to accept the response to the Rathlin Island Policy.
Addendum to the Development Section’s Interim Report

After discussion, it was agreed that the meeting would continue in committee.

Councillor McMullan stated that as the document in question was strictly confidential it should not be allowed to leave the chamber.
The HDS stated that the document was marked In Strictest Confidence and that she trusted that the item would be kept confidential.

The HDS reminded members that the Council had been exploring various options available prior to making any final decisions on the development of the Bushmills Library building.  She outlined the current situation and information available to members regarding the options available.
After discussion, it was agreed that information would be sought ‘without prejudice’ regarding land acquisitions and a possible timeframe for any proposed development at the old Bushmills Library site.
The meeting continued out of committee.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved,


“That the Interim and Addendum Reports for Development Services be adopted.”

Councillor M Black left the meeting at this point.

09/18:09

BOLLARDS AT THE BOAT SLIP AND ACCESS TO THE BIG HARBOUR
(Requested by Councillor M Black)

Councillor M Black stated that this item had been dealt with under the Technical Services Report.

09/18:10

FAIRHILL STREET, BALLYCASTLE

(Requested by Councillor P McShane)

It was agreed that this item would be placed on the Agenda for the next meeting.

09/18:11

CONFERENCES, COURSES

Rural Community Network, Annual Conference and AGM 2009.  To be held on 25th September at the Millbrook Hotel, Ballynahinch, Co Down
There were no nominations for this conference.

Roscommon County Council, Douglas Hyde Conference 2009, Culture and the Economy.  To be held on 16th – 18th October 2009 at the Abbeyfield Hotel, Ballaghaderreen, Co Roscommon
There were no nominations for this conference.

14th Annual Northern Ireland Economic Conference 2009, Bringing the economy back to growth.  To be held on 30th September 2009 at the Culloden Hotel, Belfast.
There were no nominations for this conference.

RTPI, Planning of the future of local government.  Various Seminars listed.
There were no nominations for these seminars.

Ballinasloe, Great October Fair

After discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That Councillor C McShane be nominated to attend the Great October Fair at Ballinasloe.”

Co Clare Tourism Conference
Councillor McIlroy stated that Councillor McConaghy had been disappointed that he had not been nominated to attend the Co Clare Tourism Conference as he had always attended this event.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McDonnell and resolved,

“That Councillor McConaghy be nominated to attend the Co Clare Tourism Conference.”
09/18:12
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

There were no notices of applications for consideration.
09/18:13

SEALING OF DOCUMENTS


After discussion,



Councillor Blaney proposed,




Seconded by Councillor McCambridge

“That the transfer deed re land at the Giant’s Causeway be signed and sealed.”

09/18:14

CORRESPONDENCE

After discussion,

Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,


“That the correspondence be taken as read.”

Letter dated 28th August 2009 from the Minister for Health, Social Services and Public Safety, in response to Council’s letter regarding the Northern Ireland Ambulance Service
Councillor McMullan asked that a letter would be sent to the Minister expressing Council’s disappointment at the response regarding the Northern Ireland Ambulance Service.
This was agreed.

Rathmoyle
Councillor McIlroy stated that he was disappointed that the Councillors did not get to meet the Minister regarding Rathmoyle during his visit.
Councillor McMullan stated that there should have been as many Councillors there as possible and stated that he was surprised to see this in the press.
09/18:15
ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
Taxi Rank, Ballycastle
Councillor P McShane stated that there were numerous taxis now in Ballycastle and that there was not the space to facilitate these in the diamond in Ballycastle.  He enquired if Roads Service could be asked to provide 2-3 more spaces for use by the taxis.

Councillor McCambridge stated that there were few enough spaces in and around the diamond area.

Councillor P McShane stated that he agreed that there was limited space but that the taxi service was falling apart due to lack of space.

After discussion, it was agreed to write to DRD requesting that 2-3 more spaces be set aside for taxi use.
The meeting concluded at 10:38pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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